College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

March 11,  2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Jane Phillips, Dick Poppele, Kathie Peterson, Leslie Schiff, John Anderson,  Anne Pusey, Tom Soulen, Stu Goldstein, Kathy Ball, Ken Heller (guest)

The revised minutes of the February 25 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  Physics 1201-1202 sequence.  Ken Heller of Physics was present to discuss plans to revamp this introductory sequence and explain that Physics faculty would appreciate input from their CBS counterparts concerning possible changes.  The discussion occupied most of the meeting time.  Ken explained that the current format for the sequence hadn’t changed radically for about 25 years, although the other introductory sequences had experienced substantial changes.  Ken stated that Physics faculty  consider us (not the students) to be the logical consumers of their educational product since students will either be prepared or ill-prepared for biological study.  He reported that he would like anecdotal information including impressions, comments and criticisms to help guide their discussions about possible changes.  He had previously provided EPC members with a questionnaire concerning why physics should be a requirement, how many terms were necessary, what goals were important, and what topics should be covered.  EPC members wondered how the three introductory sequences differed.  Ken explained that the 12xx sequence is considered to be “calc lite”.  This sequence was originally designed for premed students.  The 1101-1102 series is algebra-based and meant for students lacking a calculus prerequisite although almost half of the students have had some background in the subject.  The 1301-1302 series is considered to be calc-based and was designed for science and engineering students.  It currently enrolls students from about 24 different majors and various pre-professional programs.

Kathie Peterson reported that more CBS students opt for the 13xx sequence and CBS does not accept the 11xx sequence for courses in the major.  Many of our students take the MCAT exam and do very well, so the physics coverage is quite adequate.  Kathie also thanked Ken for providing the 1201 course during spring semester so that students can start the sequence mid year and finish during fall semester.  

 Kathie asked how appropriate it is to mix and match sequences (e. g. mix 1201 with 1302 or 1301 with 1202).  Ken responded that the sequences are not compatible with each other and students attempting to do this will have definite problems.  Ken explained that when faculty design new courses, content is the last thing that they consider.  Their priorities in order of importance are goals, context or story line, structure plus constraints that need to be considered followed finally by course content.  Kathie explained that some CBS students are initially reluctant to register for the 13xx sequence but later are happy that they did.  They feel that calculus makes physics more understandable.  Jane Phillips stated that in her experience, many biology majors don’t think they have to understand physics in order to excel in biology and it drives her crazy.  

John Anderson asked when would be the ideal time for our students to take physics.  Currently many wait until they are juniors or seniors and it seems like taking the course earlier would make more sense.  Ken replied that it depends on the sequence.  For example most students in the 13xx sequence are freshman while those in the 11xx sequence are generally juniors or seniors.  He stated that it doesn’t make any difference to physics faculty what level the students happen to be but they do need to know what the target audience is.  Kathie stated that the current crop of students is registering for physics earlier in their college careers.  Also since many CBS students take the MCAT exam in their junior year, they prefer to take physics  “just in time”.  Ken stated that they serve enough students, so they could feasibly design anything we wanted.  He stated that this summer they will offer a section of 1202 and if there is enough demand they will also be willing to add a section of 1201 in subsequent years.

Kathie asked how difficult it would be to have sections for life science students in the 12xx sequence.  Currently there is a 13xx level calculus course designed for our students and it is geared to the interests of biologists and well accepted by our students.  Ken agreed that this was not a problem.

Since time was fleeting, he redirected the members’ attention to his questionnaire.  He said that when physics faculty were attempting to get feed back from other units they asked appropriate department heads to select five faculty members and have them respond to the questionnaire.  These questionnaires were not anonymous and physics was given the recipients’ names so that they could hound them to get the necessary information.

Stu Goldstein suggested that the section including the goals to be addressed was quite important but he thought the amount of time to be devoted to each topic (on the second page) was probably less important.  Ken explained that currently at least a week is devoted to each topic but he wants the point of view of CBS faculty.  Jane asked if the 12xx sequence might be considered to be a mile wide and an inch deep.  Ken responded it was more like a centimeter deep as compared with the 13xx sequence which is a mile deep.  Leslie Schiff asked if both the 12xx and 13xx sequences can be taught to satisfy students taking the MCAT.  Both Kathie and Ken responded that the MCAT exam is changing and currently stresses application rather than either breadth or depth of knowledge.  Ken stated that after they redesign a course they will let it run a year or so and then ask about our level of satisfaction.  

Another thing that the 13xx sequence stresses is technical communication.  The labs are writing-intensive and students are expected to be able to write technical memos satisfactorily as well as be able to solve problems.  Ken asked members to consider what courses our students would take after completing physics.  Should physics precede or follow chemistry?  Chemistry would certainly be more understandable with a physics background.  He explained students in physical science may register concurrently for physics and calculus.  Kathie agreed that this is probably not problematic since most students get a semester of calculus in high school.

Since page 2 contains chapter headings from the book used in 13xx, perhaps we should see a list of comparable topics from the book used in 12xx.  Page 3 of the questionnaire addresses several other questions such as lab and recitation structure and an open-ended question concerning topics or subjects in biology that assume some understanding of physical principles.  Ken stated that the 13xx sequence has recitations registering groups of 15 students.  Currently the 12xx sequence lacks recitations.  Janet asked whether they had considered offering a lab as a separate course.  Ken replied that this is a disaster because inevitably some students register for the lab without having first had the lecture portion.  Ken invited members to visit the Physics Education website to see how they are currently structuring courses.  However, he advised against making this information known to the faculty who are completing the questionnaires lest they be influenced by this information.  

Janet asked how we should proceed; would Ken like to get comments on the survey and what type of timeline he was considering.  Ken replied that the sooner this could be done, the better.  He will provide us with amended questionnaires based on today’s discussion and any additional input we may have.  Any comments (either specific or general)  should be sent to Janet who will relay these to Ken.  Anyone who would like to be involved in redesigning the course is welcome to participate.  Jane mentioned that in CBS we have biophysicists who might want to be involved.  Janet thanked Ken for his participation in our meeting.

Although our meeting time had ended we had a very brief discussion of the following topics.

b. Cross-listing discussion continues.   Kathie distributed a list of 20 undergraduate cross-listed courses in CBS including BioC, Biol, EEB, GCD, MicB, Nsci, and PBio.  These courses will be listed in the printed catalog which will be downloaded March 27.  This would be a good time to clean-up the information in ECIS.  Members agreed that departments can decide to drop the cross-listing of their specific courses but not those with Biol designator.  Any changes should be sent to John Anderson.  We will get back to this topic at our next meeting.

c.  13 credit rule.  John reported that the Regents had voted to accept the 13 credit rule but there remains many questions about how it will be implemented.  We will undoubtedly have to continue this discussion.

New business

a.  Report from Subcommittee on Undergraduate Research Opportunities.  Leslie Schiff reported that she will not be able to attend the next meeting, but that we will get back to this issue at our April 22 meeting. 

Announcements

We had no time for these since we were well past our scheduled time.  However we did take the opportunity to congratulate two award winners among us.  Leslie Schiff won the Morse Alumni Teaching Award and Tom Soulen was selected for the Tate Advising Award.  Hurrah for Leslie and Tom!

The meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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